
 

IT IS EDITOR’S DECISION ON FINAL CONTENT. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 

 

 

 

  
 

 

 

 … GGGRRRAAAPPPEEEVVVIIINNNEEE   
Capel-le-Ferne   Village   Newsletter 

FEBRUARY 2022 - ISSUE NO: 311 

 

Please check with each organisation direct  

to clarify events and meetings. 

“WHAT’S ON” IN CAPEL-LE-FERNE 

If you know details of your event in advance, please let Editor 
know so organisations avoid booking same date 

4th Feb GOOD NEIGHBOURS COFFEE MORNING  

17th Feb BINGO evening – 7pm (page 16) 

4th Mar GOOD NEIGHBOURS COFFEE MORNING  

19th Mar Gardeners’ Spring Show 

23rd Apr QUIZ Evening – 7pm (page 16) 

21st May St Radigunds Church, The Snowdown 

Colliery Welfare Male Voice Choir 

5th June Queen’s Platinum Jubilee Street Party (page 11) 

11th June Youth Club Anniversary Party (page 16) 

18th June VILLAGE FETE  

21st June Gardeners’ Rose Show in Church 

9th July Gardeners’ Summer Show 

3rd Sept Gardeners’ Autumn Show 

GOOD NEIGHBOURS 

FREE SOCIAL  

COFFEE MORNING 

Brought to you by Capel Cares 
 

The next CC GOOD NEIGHBOURS  

COFFEE MORNING will be held on  

FRIDAY 4th February, usual time  

10.00am-12.00noon. Venue is the village hall. 
 

Come and join us for a cup of tea, coffee,  

hot chocolate, biscuits and a chat with neighbours. 

Remember we now run a raffle, so wear your lucky 

shoes, (or any other garment that brings you luck!).   
 

All are welcome. 

Parents (Grand or otherwise), bring the young un’s.  

On your own? Come and make new friends. 

New to the area? Come and meet your new neighbours. 

Been here a long time?  

Come and share your love of Capel Le Ferne. 

Need transport? Contact Jan on 257003. 
 

Diary note:  

4th March,  

COFFEE MORNING. 
 

LOOKING FORWARD TO SEEING YOU ALL ON 

THE 4th FEBRUARY 

AND THEN ON THE 4th MARCH. 

  

THURSDAY, 17TH FEBRUARY 

BINGO 
Arrive 7pm.  Eyes-down 7:30pm. 

£6 Set of tickets.  Raffle. 

Bring your own drinks & Snacks. 
Community fund-raising event for Youth Club 

Children Welcome 
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There’s been a lot of planning going on at the hall over 

the last few weeks.  Not only on events for the rest of the 

year (please note I avoided saying until Christmas) but 

also on maintenance of the hall. 

After lots of discussion the hall committee has decided 

not to go ahead with the planned extension for the 

moment.  Although at the time of writing numbers of 

those with COVID are going down thank goodness, it is 

difficult to predict if there will be further need for hall 

lockdowns in the future.  In which case it makes good 

sense to keep some money by in case we need it to keep 

the hall going.  However, that is not to say that we 

cannot use some of our savings to invest in some work 

for the hall.  So over January we have been looking at 

replacing the main hall floor.  This may require us to lay 

fresh concrete under the flooring.  A while ago we had a 

report that the concrete was crumbling and we are going 

to retest this. If this is positive, then the floor will be re-

laid with concrete followed by floor covering and fresh 

badminton markings etc.  If not, it will just be the new 

covering and markings.  We will also be replacing the 

carpet in the corridor which has definitely seen better 

days. Obviously, this will impact on hall use but we will 

keep everyone informed. At the same time, we are taking 

estimates to replace the LED lights and other lights in 

the main hall.  These were first installed 7 years ago and 

considering the amount of use the hall gets, have done 

very well.  But now we required fresh units. Finally, we 

will be replacing the hall sound system with 

something…well… less complicated.  We are also 

looking into installing wi-fi throughout the hall.  This 

will be password protected but we have still to iron out 

the finer points.  This work is on top of normal 

maintenance things such as painting, cleaning guttering, 

replacing taps…. it’s like the Forth bridge. 

The Farmers’ market will be having a new French 

cheese stall the first Tuesday in the month out in the car 

park.  We are also chasing a new fruit and veg stall.  It 

was good to see so many people stopping by for a cup of 

tea (and teacake) towards the end of last year and we 

hope this will continue.  Social distancing and facemasks 

permitting! 

 

Events for the year run by the committee include a 

possible book sale, the village fete, the Garage Safari, a 

McMillan coffee morning and boot fairs. One boot fair is 

already planned for March 27th. Bookings can be made 

by contacting Sue Leaning on 07939095880.  For all 

these events we will endeavour to make sure that all anti 

COVID measures are followed.  Further details on 

events will be advertised later both more widely on the 

net and through the Grapevine and Grapevine diary. If 

anyone is willing to volunteer to help out on individual 

events whether with planning or on the actual day then 

we would be pleased to hear from you. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 CAPEL-LE-FERNE VILLAGE HALL 

providing services to the local community 

http://www.capelvillagehall.com     

REGISTERED CHARITY No.281786 

Something to celebrate?     Want to hold a party? 

Need to organise a meeting or training session? 

Want to start a teatime chat group or a new sports club? 

Licenced for most things (except hypnosis and boxing) 

including sale of alcohol, PRS, raffles. 

To view the hall, or make a booking contact  

the letting secretary Sue Leaning on 07939 095880 

Email preferred: fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk 

 

 

RECYCLING - INSIDE THE HALL 
Boxes are provided for: 

Used Stamps for Donkey Sanctuary and 

McMillan Cancer.   

Bottle Tops are also being collected again.         

Please place the above in the relevant boxes. 

A big thank you to everyone who puts their used 

stamps in the box in the Village Hall. 

Please carry on for these good causes. 

 

100+ Club DECEMBER & JANUARY 

Winners: 

Congratulations to the winners. 

Good luck to you all. 

1st … Janet Jones (New Member) 

2nd … Eve Muggridge 

3rd … Jean Pape 

Thank you to all who have supported  

the 100+ Club this year. 

It is never too late to participate. 

Take care and stay safe. 

Contact Caroline Bunting 

c.bunting@btconnect.com 

http://www.capelvillagehall.com/
mailto:fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk
mailto:c.bunting@btconnect.com
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CAPEL-LE-FERNE FARMERS MARKET 

Community event run by and for the community 

Every Tuesday 10 am to 12.00 noon. 
Village Hall, Lancaster Avenue, Capel-le-Ferne, 

Folkestone CT18 7LX 

Visit us on Facebook https://www.facebook.com/groups/Capelfarmersmarket/ 
The Farmers Market now consists of: 

Bread and cakes from Farthingloe Farm.  They will also be selling fresh free-range eggs.   

A cheese stall which will be at the hall every third Tuesday in the month.   

Over 700 books (novels) at the Hall. It’s the village “library”!  

All donated and, generates over £500 a year via the honesty box. 

The library is open on a Tuesday during the Farmers Market.  

We can’t accept book donations at other times of the day re: the Pre-school and the safety of the children.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

      

https://www.facebook.com/groups/Capelfarmersmarket/
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CHURCH SERVICES, FEBRUARY 2022  

Date Alkham Capel Hougham 

Sunday 6th   

4th Sunday before Lent 

Evensong 

4.30 pm 

Eucharist  

9.30 am 

Worshipping Together 

11.00 am 

Saturday 12th  

Fun, fellowship and food  

(All children accompanied by 

a responsible adult please – 

thank you!) 

 

 
(St Radigund’s) 

3.00 – 5.00 pm 

 

Sunday 13th  

3rd Sunday before Lent 

Eucharist  

9.30 am 

Worshipping Together 

11.00 am 

 

Sunday 20th      

2nd Sunday before Lent 

SONGS OF PRAISE     11.00 am 

 

 

 

Evensong  

 6.00 pm 

Eucharist  

9:30 am 

Sunday 28th 

Sunday next before Lent 

 United Parish Eucharist 

10.00 am 

 

If you decide to come to a service please remember to bring a face covering and use sanitizer when you arrive. Thank you! 
There is usually a Eucharist at St Radigund’s, Capel at 11.00 on Thursday mornings. 

Visit us online at: www.church-alkham-capel-hougham.org.uk 

and on Facebook: https://www.facebook.com/BeneficeofACH 

From the vicarage 
Sunday morning, and the last echoes of the final hymn were dying away. The choir were making their way to the 

vestry, the organist quietly improvising as the congregation knelt in prayer. Suddenly, he threw in a tune that the 

younger choristers recognised instantly. 

The elderly retired priest who had taken the service had failed to spot the Ghostbusters theme and was therefore 

at a loss to understand why they were all sniggering helplessly. Having a strong sense of what was and was not 

proper at moments such as these, he was not amused - and said so in no uncertain terms. 

Organists have been known to get away with all kinds of things – I once heard of one who, tasked with playing 

at the wedding of a former boyfriend, slipped in a few bars of Can’t Stop Lovin’ That Man of Mine as he and his 

new wife left church.  

William Booth, founder of the Salvation Army, famously asked why the devil should have all the best tunes and 

came up with new words to sing to the popular music hall songs of his time. Not much has changed - The 

Dambusters March doubles as a hymn tune as well as a film score. 

It’s difficult to imagine church without music and singing – which is why, when we were told last year that 

singing in church had to stop because of the pandemic, it felt like a real hardship. 

So, to make up for it, watch out for some Songs of Praise services in our parish this year. We can’t promise a 

visit from Aled Jones, but we can promise that people will be able to choose their favourite hymns, perhaps say a 

few words about their choice - and come and have a good sing!  …  Brian. 

 

PLEASE NOTE … ST RADIGUND’S CHURCH IS AVAILABLE 

FOR LETTING PURPOSES 

∙ Rates £10 per hour  

(Negotiable for block bookings, local residents). 

∙ PA/Sound system available    ∙ WiFi available 

Booking Policy available from  

Audrey Goaten,  

32 Albany Road, Capel-le-Ferne.  CT18 7LA. 

Tel: 01303 244735.   Email: tryke@audrey47.plus.com 

 

 

http://www.church-alkham-capel-hougham.org.uk/
https://www.facebook.com/BeneficeofACH/
mailto:tryke@audrey47.plus.com
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CAPEL BAPTIST CHURCH 

For the foreseeable future it will be  

Pam Barr leading worship each week. 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

If there are queries regarding these details, 

please call 01303 489006 - Pam Barr 
Please! A reminder that the public are requested 

not to park in front of the gates on Sunday 

mornings as this is a disabled access. 

 

The Riverside Centre in Dover 
(Formerly Age Concern) 

I am the manager of 

The Riverside Centre in Dover 

(formerly Age Concern). 

We deliver from our centre for the 

residents of Dover and surrounding 

villages. 

We are a registered charity (1143453) and 

are letting the residents of Capel-Le -Ferne 

know what we do and the services that we 

offer such as meal deliveries, chiropody, 

information & advise. 

I look forward to hearing from you.   

Kind regards, Maggie Paterson, Centre 

Manager 

The Riverside Centre, Maison Dieu 

Gardens, Dover, Kent, CT16 1RL 

Tel: 01304 207268. Email:  

centremanager@riversidedover.org.uk   

Website: www.riversidedover.org.uk 
 

mailto:centremanager@riversidedover.org.uk
https://www.riversidedover.org.uk/
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THE BATTLE OF BRITAIN MEMORIAL TRUST CIO 

Our Sunday talks series continues with a presentation by Richard 

Kornicki CBE DL entitled 'For Your Freedom and Ours - The 

Polish Air Force in the West' on Sunday 27 February. 

Richard is the son of the late Gen. Bryg. Franciszek Kornicki, who 

was the last surviving Polish Squadron commander when he died 

aged 100 in 2017. He flew in the defence of Poland in 1939, then in 

France and finally in Britain, where he commanded 317 (City of 

Wilno) Squadron. 

As Chairman of the Polish Air Force Memorial Committee, 

Richard works closely with senior members of the RAF and the 

Polish Air Force to maintain the memory of the Polish aircrews' 

achievements during the second world war, and this promises to be 

a fascinating talk about the contribution made by the righty famed 

Poles. 

Friends of the Few are entitled to free or reduced admission to all 

the talks, which start at 2.30pm and last for approximately one 

hour. Read more here : http://ow.ly/QGXo50HtGJr 

Book by calling 01303 249292 or emailing 

enquiries@battleofbritainmemorial.org 

Sunday 27 February at 2.30pm 

Battle of Britain Memorial, Capel-le-Ferne, Folkestone 

Pricing: Friend of the Few – Hurricane level: Free entry 

Friend of the Few – Spitfire level: £5 

Guest of Friend of the Few: £6 (max one per friend) 

Non-members: £12 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 The Trust has launched a fantastic new exclusive experience - and 

is advertising it widely thanks to a partnership with the nationally 

renowned Virgin Experience Days. 

The experience provides two visitors with a personal, access-all-

areas guided tour of the site, a visit to The Scamble Experience and 

a fantastic cream tea in the Cockpit Cafe - all for the bargain price 

of just £60 for two. You can also purchase directly from our 

website  : http://ow.ly/sOz650GNVgB 

As well as enjoying a 40-minute exclusive tour with one of our 

friendly and knowledgeable guides, visitors will be able to learn 

more about the Battle of Britain and the men who fought it by 

visiting the high-tech interactive Scramble Experience and 

watching the unique film created for the Trust to demonstrate what 

life was like for the Few in the summer of 1940. 

After sampling the hands-on attractions in the Experience, guests 

will tuck into a fabulous cream tea in the Cockpit Café while 

enjoying stunning views of the Channel - and perhaps even France 

- at the same time. At just £60 for two, it's not to be missed. 

 

 

 

 

Remembering the Few - at the 

National Memorial to the Few 
The support that we have received from you all is something that we 

will always be so grateful for. It is your support and donations that 

help us continue our work to remember ‘the Few’ in these difficult 

times. 

If you wish to make a donation to the Memorial Trust, please click 

here for more details : http://ow.ly/EkKh50DboEb  

 

We understand that not everyone is financially able to donate, but 

there are plenty of other ways that you can help. Following us on 

social media and leaving us a lovely Facebook, Google or TripAdvisor 

review will help the Memorial Trust no end!  

Leave a TripAdvisor review here : http://ow.ly/qXU850DboEd 

Leave a Google review here : http://ow.ly/Czku50DboEc  

Leave a Facebook review here : http://ow.ly/o4tO50DboEa 

 

 
Events at the Battle of Britain Memorial  

New Dover Road (B2011), Capel-le-Ferne,  

CT18 7JJ. Tel: No: 01303 249292 

https://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/ 

News the Battle of Britain Memorial 

Home to the National Memorial to the Few and The Scramble 

Experience. FOLLOWING LINK TO VIEW 

The Battle of Britain Memorial News & Events 

 

Facebook Page: https://www.facebook.com/rememberthefew 

For further information, please visit  

http://ow.ly/kjvn50F1hVV 

Check out our channel and subscribe here   

http://ow.ly/jP8r50AuLqx 

For a range of fascinating videos & a trip down memory lane. 

 

http://ow.ly/QGXo50HtGJr?fbclid=IwAR1gYsD3V5ns5JwzJJVFi6DAfEW47xLU5Ys7gJXk_54WrYH8CKTYzXUecBY
https://www.facebook.com/virginexperiencedays/?__cft__%5b0%5d=AZXvyVZ4cA1ShLB0NYv_Xa2PL-xcmiWpu9QfkUENFrMJdjQmAm7jgBmwf5UflSEpfDCPB9y06PNYn0srqVUBdgSFHhE61biqQhK4ou0fGB_SVyL1E0aq3GwVd6NUfKNXxxCcrOpKsp2MplIGWpCIi3XJ&__tn__=kK-R
http://ow.ly/sOz650GNVgB?fbclid=IwAR2tvfL1FKPN-nSKvSojMlh6QZvetB1cHOLr69mJiokRBVhf10zm7o4xX28
https://www.facebook.com/rememberthefew/?__cft__%5b0%5d=AZUbCJh379v5CWsSi60leFCLRMO7LzKhEVzeYaeBhfDoaC0UNORCwQ6HEZ7uvyd8ipMfAvfpOT8XrZo7IgX3sPeHt1n2eP1Rvv2o9biNv4Tha6WwphGzn6Db1Gif_gf3Fv7XInc-eiQWfFhtFB2H52kNybPNo7FAZ8luruD1KZAFXqketEdNG2VlmbF3gYztwu0R6NFUL0d1tSHJXyKlqagwdJOWV1RxjljIqYINSKnP2g&__tn__=-UC%2CP-y-R
https://www.facebook.com/rememberthefew/?__cft__%5b0%5d=AZUbCJh379v5CWsSi60leFCLRMO7LzKhEVzeYaeBhfDoaC0UNORCwQ6HEZ7uvyd8ipMfAvfpOT8XrZo7IgX3sPeHt1n2eP1Rvv2o9biNv4Tha6WwphGzn6Db1Gif_gf3Fv7XInc-eiQWfFhtFB2H52kNybPNo7FAZ8luruD1KZAFXqketEdNG2VlmbF3gYztwu0R6NFUL0d1tSHJXyKlqagwdJOWV1RxjljIqYINSKnP2g&__tn__=-UC%2CP-y-R
https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=http%3A%2F%2Fow.ly%2FEkKh50DboEb%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR1lU8RW5fGFSS-UDs489Dq9KqQfxpg_QETkYGBQU3CDZwKpk4rSD2XN1HU&h=AT0dWr2iqCATRzwrO41yzfCBZayEyH20ZvxXY2VbzRp43dtIlo6zELfnxVgyXDxQ_0QKUANXBnvIu74tptsi0ftxmq8H7zHBo8Q90MflQAMXiujFzWjmMHvQMi8ZLQZTjg&__tn__=-UK-y-R&c%5b0%5d=AT1H0lK6DXgsRVxcAYZv-NXyD0mh7SDEwr4p58leGMMSJuJEabVYFRr4i0M3NobZ-Q3ZOh6If6oYpOSkettaBwn8CLOI_wPaK79nas52VZpt5nLeQX3xDMeL3ANYfCEp6206B04ACsCOv8KIFiquwxMRoGXUQlrKpdgnZRV3NvKALGAqOsawVkKjurrTi3n4cnAaCjx6tbSCSW9jcK3l2_wq5qqgoBitWhM-gUhjSsvo_xarIU5nWyNjhqAvv8PL
https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=http%3A%2F%2Fow.ly%2FqXU850DboEd%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR1ErEXUyk9NthsXEDHLRqZRII8niqwZv8O-wC7EaTkFY_ks3gJI7PH-ZvI&h=AT2wevdH0BqN4514EUesDN_Jx6JZP0Br3LC5bPQdI9w8f7EfmBUTfgPOh3PAEujrGtdpeqjFKzHhec9q2o6AOVQAzIqLjvm3KKIO0qry7KncMHM9JnpNOUuMvdF-0QC10Q&__tn__=-UK-y-R&c%5b0%5d=AT1H0lK6DXgsRVxcAYZv-NXyD0mh7SDEwr4p58leGMMSJuJEabVYFRr4i0M3NobZ-Q3ZOh6If6oYpOSkettaBwn8CLOI_wPaK79nas52VZpt5nLeQX3xDMeL3ANYfCEp6206B04ACsCOv8KIFiquwxMRoGXUQlrKpdgnZRV3NvKALGAqOsawVkKjurrTi3n4cnAaCjx6tbSCSW9jcK3l2_wq5qqgoBitWhM-gUhjSsvo_xarIU5nWyNjhqAvv8PL
https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=http%3A%2F%2Fow.ly%2FCzku50DboEc%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR1ubqwLmr1uxk2OYMzh_XuWsKLIkoOfFCMGiqn0qY8K1lMeYfD56IIrMcE&h=AT1YIUMgvJi9XyviZYrXGc7jEBtUi5yLEs62CVLwdwQWsIVC5aDZoMikEz61zp0GvRa3_T5G74e6U1DNRPBot8MB__VltAWO4owaxyevbp8BHD3Fa75Uo6Ie5QgeD20Wjg&__tn__=-UK-y-R&c%5b0%5d=AT1H0lK6DXgsRVxcAYZv-NXyD0mh7SDEwr4p58leGMMSJuJEabVYFRr4i0M3NobZ-Q3ZOh6If6oYpOSkettaBwn8CLOI_wPaK79nas52VZpt5nLeQX3xDMeL3ANYfCEp6206B04ACsCOv8KIFiquwxMRoGXUQlrKpdgnZRV3NvKALGAqOsawVkKjurrTi3n4cnAaCjx6tbSCSW9jcK3l2_wq5qqgoBitWhM-gUhjSsvo_xarIU5nWyNjhqAvv8PL
http://ow.ly/o4tO50DboEa?fbclid=IwAR0Jr0iSldM_30V2FjohdkA8Vdj9WQmhsRykZLDuo7XzxSe9bTS3Z5PBAEM
https://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/
https://www.battleofbritainmemorial.org/news/categories/news
https://www.facebook.com/rememberthefew
http://ow.ly/kjvn50F1hVV
http://ow.ly/jP8r50AuLqx
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CAPEL-LE-FERNE  EVENING WI
 

 

 

Hello everyone, I hope you had a nice Christmas and 

will get your New Year wishes granted, any resolutions 

will be well underway by now or might have already 

been broken. I didn’t make any, but now all the 

Christmas goodies have gone its back to healthy eating 

again and a bit more walking. 

December was a busy time with Christmas lunches 

filling us up to the brim, lots of get together events but 

mostly delicious festive lunches. 

Well, where to begin, with the Christmas party which 

was a great success even though it just happened to be 

an awful night with the weather raining and blowing a 

gale and as if that wasn’t bad enough, we had long 

queues of traffic jammed up right back through 

Cheriton and many roads were blocked which was all 

caused by diverting the traffic from the motorway. But 

most of the members managed to get there except for 

some who unfortunately were ill or double booked. We 

were all determined to have a goodtime once we got to 

the hall. On arriving we were greeted at the door, then 

offered a fruit punch for those driving or a mulled wine 

for those who had a lift. After chatting and getting 

raffle tickets, we sat around in a semi-circle. Jan 

welcomed us thanking all who managed to make it, she 

then introduced Phil the Magician who showed us lots 

of his clever and amusing tricks and then thought “how 

on earth did he do that?” 

We then sat at the festive looking tables that were 

already set out, we had cups of tea or coffee with a 

variety of sandwiches, a tasty mince pie and a 

Christmas decorated cupcake to eat or take home for 

later. 

We got back in our seats to be entertained by Phil 

again, this time he got more of the audience to help 

him, one member sat out in front and to one side of us 

had to secretly select a card and not show it to anyone, 

then Phil had written down what he thought it was and 

showed us what he had put, it was SEX on his pad and 

he started to ask her random questions about it such as 

where do you do it? How many times a day? Have you 

done it in an Aeroplane? It was so funny because she 

hadn’t got a clue as to what we were all laughing at as 

she had something entirely different printed on her 

card. Another of Phil’s tricks was unbelievable, he had 

volunteers sitting facing the audience, they chose 

random numbers and after quite a few different 

sequences where the number all matched, they swapped 

seats several times only to find the number and colour 

on their card behind the seat matched theirs, there 

seemed to be so many coincidences with the same 

numbers. 

 

 

Phil ended up giving Jan a lottery ticket with the same 

numbers on it, although unfortunately it did not win us 

any prizes. Phil’s tricks were so clever, I just don’t 

know how he did them. Next came the raffle with a lot 

of winners receiving some very nice prizes. 

All too soon it was time to go home, we were given our 

Christmas cards from one another alongside a bag 

which contained a homemade fabric basket with lots of 

sweets, chocolates and biscuits, all sorts of Christmas 

goodies. A big thank you to the committee for doing all 

the work preparing, washing up and clearing away for 

us all to have an enjoyable time. 

Unfortunately, the January meeting was cancelled as 

not too many members felt like going out in the bleak, 

dark, cold, damp weather and concerns over the rising 

covid numbers. We did not have a speaker booked for 

that night, but we would have had members bringing in 

board games, which reminds me of when we last had a 

games night a few years ago when some games being 

played were not as quiet as some of the others. One 

game which springs to mind was a box with ping pong 

balls inside it with a strap to go around the waist and by 

jumping up and down and shaking your bottom to jerk 

the balls out of the box, it was quite noisy with 

laughing and lots of puffing at the effort needed. 

 

If you would like to give us a try you will be sure of 

a warm welcome, interesting talks, lots of fun, a 

chance to meet old and new friends, just come along 

to Capel Village Hall on Tuesday March 8th, 2022, at 

around 6.45 pm. 

March 08th Tiny Tots Baby Unit                                 

April 12th Tom & Barbara-The Good Life 

May 10th Resolutions 

June 14th Declutter Your Wardrobe 

July 12th Garden Meeting 

August 09th 
Summer Outing for Afternoon 

Tea 

September 13th 
My Author Journey 'Secrets of 

The Shingle 

October 11th 1950's Britain                                             

November 08th 
Annual Meeting Helen 

Stephenson Quiz 

December 13th Christmas Meeting 
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Pro Services – Paul Relf Optimum Services 

4 Queen’s Lea, West Hougham, CT15 7BJ. 

Tel: 01304 214166.  Mobile: 07787 910961 

paulrelf@hotmail.co.uk 

Garden & Property Maintenance Services 

& Handyman -  

No job too small  

Fencing, Decking, Pointing, Brick-work repair, 

Carpentry, Guttering, Diamond hole drilling,  

Pressure washing, Decorating, Kitchen fitting,  

Worktop fitting, Shed repair, Concreting, Etc.,  

PLEASE ENQUIRE FOR ANY 

JOBS NOT LISTED 

 

JACQUI 
SALON and  

MOBILE HAIRDRESSING 

Reasonable Prices 

CALL 01303 250655 or 07968 967057 

For an appointment 

PERMS AND SETS AVAILABLE IF REQUIRED 

 

THE GOOD ESTATE AGENT  

ARE NOW COVERING DOVER, CAPEL 

& SURROUNDING AREAS 
 

 

 

 
 

IF YOU ARE THINKING OF SELLING YOUR 

PROPERTY, OR WOULD JUST LIKE TO 

KNOW ITS WORTH, 

CALL FOR A FREE VALUATION 

07850 123739 

LOW FEES AND MAXIMUM MARKETING 
 

mailto:paulrelf@hotmail.co.uk
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CAPEL-LE-FERNE PARISH COUNCIL 
  

Summary of some items discussed  

since last meeting 
 

Requests from public to address the Council, plus 

Surgery and Other Feedback: Items raised were 

discussed by Councillors under related entries.  

Traffic Management and Highways:  

Highway Improvement Plan in the Village – Page 11. 

      Planning:  All planning applications available to view 

on: https://www.dover.gov.uk/Home.aspx 

>Planning>Applications>View-Applications>Decisions 

Neighbourhood Watch: November and December 

monthly update from PCSO circulated to members and 

shared on Facebook Page/Email database for 

information.  

Playing Field and Equipment:  

➢ Bi-monthly status report circulated to Councillors.  

Items noted for attention in Spring. 

➢ Installation of self-closure hinges – work imminent.   

➢ New toddler climbing frame installation - Page 11. 

Pubic Rights of Way:  

➢ Several trees in Green Lane, that had suffered storm 

damage, were removed.  

➢ Green Lane signage on motorbikes reported and 

being resolved by KCC.   

Speed Watch: New on-site video camera purchased 

and all sessions will now be recorded.  This follows 

Kent Police advice received and guidelines issued and 

will maintain the safety and security of volunteers, in 

cases of harassment and to verify vehicle details 

required.  Another Speed Indicator Device has been 

budgeted for and will be purchased in due course.  

➢ All results of sessions are available on Parish 

Council Website LINK:  capellefernepc.org.uk 

Capel Cares: Monthly Coffee Mornings - front page.  

Other details – Page 5. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Grapevine Newsletter: No report.  

Village Hall: See page 2 for full report from 

Management Committee. 

Training/workshops/seminars:  

➢ All events received from Kent/National 

Associations of Local Councils circulated to 

Councillors. 

➢ Online conference attended by Cllr. Seager: Report 

- was really enjoyable, and the speakers were 

interesting and informative. 

Matters Concerning the Parish:  

➢ Noticeboards – Cllr. Pilcher checked and reported 

on condition.  Future decision to be discussed 

further. 

➢ Salt Bins – Cllr. Pilcher checked and reported on 

condition.  Reported to Kent County Council. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

NEXT MEETING WILL BE ON 

TUESDAY, 15th FEBRUARY 2022,  

from 7.30pm. 

PROVING COVID CASES CONTINUE TO 

SHOW SHOW SIGNS OF DECLINE 

 

MINUTES/DECISIONS/AGENDAS ARE 

AVAILABLE ON THE PARISH COUNCIL 

WEBSITE:  https://www.capellefernepc.org.uk/ 

 

ALL PARISH COUNCIL MEETINGS WILL 

BE OPEN TO THE PUBLIC.  

IF YOU WISH TO ATTEND AND ADDRESS 

THE COUNCILLORS,  

PLEASE INFORM CLERK. 

 

Further information on any of the above  

or to contact Parish Council, please write to 

Parish Clerk, 39 Victoria Road, Capel-le-Ferne  

or Tel: 01303 259564.   

Email:  clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 

 

 

Please like and join our Facebook Page 

for continuous up-to-date daily information and 

notifications. 

https://www.facebook.com/CapelLeFerneParish

Council/ 

If you know someone that does not do Facebook, 

but would welcome receiving email updates and 

notifications relating to the Village,  

between the Grapevine Newsletters,  

please email 

clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 

so, they can be added to  

Parish Council email database. 

https://www.dover.gov.uk/Home.aspx
https://www.capellefernepc.org.uk/speed-watch/
https://www.capellefernepc.org.uk/
mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
https://www.facebook.com/CapelLeFerneParishCouncil/
https://www.facebook.com/CapelLeFerneParishCouncil/
mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
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WORKS PROGRAMMED OR ALREADY UNDERWAY  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

================================================================================== 

 My family and I would like to thank friends, neighbours and 

everyone who kindly sent cards and flowers 

following the passing of my husband Keith Leppard. 

Also, for everyone who attended his funeral at Barham which 

was packed so he had a good send off. 

And for the kind donations to Myosotis UK which is still 

looking for a cure for this muscle wasting disease. 

Really appreciate living in this caring village. 

Cherry Leppard 

ASSISTANCE REQUIRED PLEASE 

If you are able to help with any of the following, please contact Parish Clerk. 

• The first is we will need first aiders on duty during the event with up to date first aid 

certificates. If we have enough, we will have a rota so that volunteers are only on duty for 

some of the time. 

• The second is we are looking for sponsorship from residents, businesses, organisations etc. 

We will promote a business on the website and posters.  

• Planting 105 Tree Saplings in the Playing Field as part of the Queen’s Green Canopy Project.  

• The bunting production is going well and we will be attaching the pennants to bias binding in 

January in various lengths. Once we have decided what we require, the rest will be put up 

for sale to help with costs towards event. 

TO DATE - more details will follow when known. 

➢ A Street Party in Lancaster Avenue Sunday, 5th June.  

➢ Suggestion to gardeners in the community, to start planning your spring/summer planting to 

incorporate red, white and blue designs. 

2nd June - Sunday 5th June 2022. - QUEEN’S PLATINUM JUBILEE 

Street Party in Lancaster Avenue, Sunday, 5th June 

TRAFFIC MANAGEMENT –  

HIGHWAY IMPROVEMENT PLAN 

Capel Street 

➢ Dragons Teeth on entrance 

➢ Signposts and 20mph repeaters 

➢ Lay 25m of double yellow lining, junction with 

B2011 

Other Roads 

➢ Lay 11no. 20mph speed limit roundels in 

carriageway. 

 

NEW INSTALLATION 
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BE AWARE and STAY ALERT 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

For advice and to report issues to KCC Trading 

Standards contact:  

Citizens Advice consumer helpline  on 0808 223 1133 

Consumer Advice scams action line  on 0808 250 5050 

Monday to Friday from 9am to 5pm. 

 
REPORT SUSPICIOUS ACTIVITY  

Call 999 if: 

* a serious offence is in progress or has just     

   been committed. 

* someone is in immediate danger or harm. 

* property is in danger of being damaged. 

* a serious disruption to the public is likely. 

Call 101 for non-emergency enquiries. 

Or online https://www.kent.police.uk/contact/af/contact-us/ 
THE POLICE COMMUNITY SUPPORT OFFICER and 

KENT COUNTY COUNCIL COMMUNITY WARDEN 

REQUEST … PLEASE! 

Before any action or intervention can be taken to deal with 

anti-social behaviour and perpetrator, or a suspicious 

incident, it must be reported officially to Kent Police Online 

https://www.kent.police.uk/contact/af/contact-us/ or via 

telephone 101. 

THE POLICE/PCSO CANNOT TAKE ACTION IN 

RESPONSE TO FACEBOOK POSTS OR EMAILS. 

Please, if you have been or are subjected to anti-social 

behaviour or an incident, or know of someone who has, 

however small it may seem,  

REPORT IT OFFICIALLY! 

The PCSO can’t take action, unless they receive an official 

report, either online or by calling 101,  

e.g., issuing a Section 59 notice for careless or inconsiderate 

driving, which could ultimately lead to the vehicle being 

seized, or any other incident that needs attention from 

them. This is important, in order that appropriate, targeted 

help can be authorised and the necessary action taken for 

all concerned.  PLEASE ensure you leave your Name and 

Contact details, so they can get back to you to follow up  

on reports you make.  Thank you for your help! 

PLEASE be a considerate 

member of our community and 

park to allow disabled access and 

pushchair/buggies to get past on 

the pavement. THANK YOU. 

I am sure you already know, as of late, the mornings have been cold and 

frosty. Just a few points to bear in mind before setting off in your car for the next 

few weeks. 

Clear your windows of snow, ice and mist 

Keep the windscreen and other windows clear of dirt and snow 

Clear snow from the roof – it can fall onto the windscreen and block your view. 

Air-con demists the screen faster and reduces condensation. 

Replace worn or damaged wiper blades. 

Don’t leave your wipers on auto when you park up if there’s a risk of frost the 

blades could freeze to the screen, you could damage the blades or wiper motor 

when you turn the ignition on. 

Use a suitable additive in your screen wash to reduce the chance of it freezing 

Make your car visible in poor winter weather 

Make sure all car lights are working and the lenses are clean. 

If the roads are really mucky, you might have to clean your lights after every trip. 

Keep number plates clean with the registration clearly visible at all times. 

If you have to clear snow, don’t forget the lights – front and back. 

Please remember you must use headlights when visibility is seriously reduced. If 

you use fog lights, remember to switch them off when visibility improves so they 

don’t dazzle other drivers or obscure your brake lights. 

I would advise to visit the shop and purchase some de-icer just to speed up the 

process of waiting for the front and rear windows to clear, which when you are in 

a hurry, seems to take forever. Please all drive safe. 

 

https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/consumer/get-more-help/if-you-need-more-help-about-a-consumer-issue/
https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/consumer/
https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/consumer/get-more-help/if-you-need-more-help-about-a-consumer-issue/
https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/scamsaction/
https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/scamsaction/
https://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/scamsaction/
https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.kent.police.uk%2Fcontact%2Faf%2Fcontact-us%2F%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR1gfBBBSqINWaNsM5lCAVYuLyhMT-98H2FvX5AypRG1Dew9DNFLcY1USoo&h=AT2WvFB5DrWdphl-HRGqGJZh-BWpPZ5y6okg3oJAdDZHf-xCYw8iZPANdcU7KyYajEs8qoaO8pTJVgGC3JhDLA3al_zF3Fev_V3oEuuQINAlULTi_gveScqCTRl2s0AmMA&__tn__=-UK-R&c%5b0%5d=AT1YUmrjaQ3sEqU-6mTyL4ytcON7quu4PYSjOwlmEeSCEDcXcs7yT7tE_nDbjw9vRaSjSeyGzqfKSAtjkvhlw4nrdTWZIOckq2pzwQP-RfHIhL2FFeU-G91_2GnH58ke99wSHwOl96G8yzZH3fx8YD5kcLmA4QcVT7Zekup9H4GN2cLmePucmTbcgI7OL84
https://www.kent.police.uk/contact/af/contact-us/?fbclid=IwAR0sPobLNtHTwAfd12N1kb4ewlKkRrvOaJoHhf_A34AAD56Do2gW9teKSfk
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What is the Council doing about climate change? 

 

• Dover District Council has acknowledged the serious impact of climate change globally and in our everyday lives. The Council declared 

a Climate Change Emergency recognising the need for urgent action.  

• Outlined below are some of the current/ most recent initiatives and actions it has taken to reduce emissions: -  

• The Council has Grants/Schemes available to help residents in receipt of certain benefits, or on a low income with a vulnerability to 

living in a cold home (age/ health conditions) to improve the energy efficiency and increase the heat retention of their homes which 

decreases the need for energy and as a consequence reducing carbon emissions. More information can be found on the Council’s website 

(https://www.dover.gov.uk/Environment/Energy-Advice/Grant-Schemes.aspx), or by calling 01304 872414.  

• New council housing built in the district will include solar Photovoltaics (PV), electric heating and provide additional insulation. These 

measures will significantly reduce the environmental impact of the developments and help reduce the long-term heating costs for the 

tenants. The Council’s Green Energy Grant Scheme is available for local businesses to help small businesses save carbon, become more 

energy efficient and save money. Recently DDC has given a grant of almost £10,000 towards the cost of new solar panels at a local farm 

shop. Following a successful funding bid to the Office for Zero Emission Vehicles (OZEV), 49 electric vehicle charging points have 

been installed across the district (in car parks and on-street).  

• A new fleet of electric buses will operate on Dover Fastrack when it's launched in 2023, which will become Fastrack Kent’s first zero-

emission bus service.  

• Key works have been given the go ahead at St Margaret’s Bay to help boost sea defences and continue to protect the area for the future. 

Kearsney Abbey and Russell Gardens owned and managed by DDC have been awarded The Green Flag Award, in recognition of the 

enhancement of wildlife habitats, re planting the orchard, and the provision of facilities for people to learn about parkland heritage and 

biodiversity.  

• The Council celebrated National Tree Week by planting native trees to create a woodland walk at North Deal recreation ground. The 

trees offset the manufacture of 25 eco dog waste bins installed across the district by DDC. A further 14 trees gifted to the district from 

the Royal & Ancient following the 149th Open at Royal St George’s have also been planted in Sandwich, at a community garden in 

Aylesham and Kearsney Parks adding to the 63 new fruit trees planted recently.  

• DDC will continue to take action to reduce emissions over which it has control and influence to meet the ambition of becoming a net 

zero emitter by 2030 and to support the district to become carbon neutral by 2050. 
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• Windows 

• Carpets 

• Gutter clearing/repairing 

• Fascias and lastics 

• Commercial & Domestic 
• Offices 

• Jet washing     

    patios/decking 
 

Please call or email to book  

or for a quote: 
 

Landline: 01303 778257 
Mobile: 0777 584 8809 

Email:  
smartcleaning1313@gmail.com 

 

 

 
 

 

  

RALPH ALLARD 

LOCAL CHIMNEY SWEEP 

All Chimneys, Boilers & Stoves Swept 

Brush and Vacuum 

Woodburning Stoves & Fireplaces Fitted 

Chimneys Lined.  Certificates Issued. 
HETAS & NACS registered, fully insured Member of the National 

Association of Chimney Sweeps 

Tel: 01303 844465.     Mob: 07813 716654 
 

GRAPEVINE ADVERTISING from 1st April 2022 
This space could be advertising your commercial /business 

venture or, non-village organisation event. 

Size 9cm x 3.5cm     £15.00               

Size 9cm x 7cm        £22.00 

Size 9cm x 13cm       £30.00.   

Size 20cm x 13cm - £40.00 (½ page) 
For further details contact Parish Clerk at 39 Victoria Road,  

or Tel: 01303 259564. Email: 

clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 

 

                                                 

 
YIN YOGA 

“ THE ART OF RELAXATION “ 
MONDAY 6.30-7.45 PM 

CAPEL-LE-FERNE VILLAGE HALL 
FOR DETAILS CONTACT JANET 

07812678124 
JANET28@PROTONMAIL.COM 

 
 

CLIFF TOP CAFÉ 

STAFF WANTED 

Cook/Waitressing Seasonal Work 

Weekdays and Weekend Work  

on Rota 

Good Rates of Pay 

Please call for more information 

Mobile 07899 916734 
 

mailto:smartcleaning1313@gmail.com
mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
mailto:JANET28@PROTONMAIL.COM
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 If you haven't had your COVID-19 vaccine yet,  

you can still book an appointment. 

Go to nhs.uk/CovidVaccine to book today. 

 

 

 

  
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

CAPEL-LE-FERNE 

GARDENERS’  

ASSOCIATION 
Happy New Year to all our members,   

let's hope that it's a better one than the last two.    

We start off our first month  
with a quiz from Robert Cook  

(He will know the answers) 
We hope to see you all there. 

 
What's on list    

19th March - Spring Show 
21st June - Rose Show in church 

9th July - Summer Show 
3rd September - Autumn Show 

 

As the position on confirmed vaccination sites will change over time, 

please go to the published information on the KMCCG website: 

https://www.kentandmedwayccg.nhs.uk/your-health/coronavirus/covid19vaccine 

 

If you're unvaccinated, you're about 8 times 

more likely to be hospitalised with COVID-19 

than if you've had both doses of the vaccine and 

the booster. Get vaccinated now:  

nhs.uk/CovidVaccination 

 

https://l.facebook.com/l.php?u=http%3A%2F%2Fnhs.uk%2FCovidVaccine%3Ffbclid%3DIwAR1a6N2SPSkutHMVRVVRz9QMosLYd-MsxuDAs94icyh7INoQfvRvLSwuus0&h=AT3Rf8wbfKyWJVB-NU-blDO-56eVqAv-0Tsqj9O3AtvbgRuMcLTBEJYr3-oWGaCB7gXXC8QBj944oODEZuM6Msh3UFGORXXaujz1mRjHboD-ykhfZl7nH8ZtVj0uxvQWug&__tn__=-UK-y-R&c%5b0%5d=AT0BtN9H-YA88JXJsmv9uhpyKE154022aHX9XjO3nfIFsZHtqcPFZlbbcwgol1tbcIijUdIy-KDagvyF0TyARHMjt9UTCWylFh7khZFqZwov-XdhzeDNTB0D8nEbWTgv5H7LmSBQwQAL3vZUQz_vThsszNf9qq0f0un1xoJEcdQZpK-wUvAwkxsGkKA-DcnvSKz0vDA57X527zj7HtY5vfw_fZXvSMVZ6tJfpdl9heqc4IWEJeqdkT4
https://www.kentandmedwayccg.nhs.uk/your-health/coronavirus/covid19vaccine
http://nhs.uk/CovidVaccination?fbclid=IwAR3HJrJDOGd_42tnAKfVK8VqP6BucPUvpD2k1LEZt_D82SscUcxrZkibwO4
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Capel-le-Ferne Speed Watch Team of Volunteers  

More details and all session results are available on Parish Council Website  

LINK Speed Watch - Capel-le-Ferne Parish Council (capellefernepc.org.uk) 

The Group are now operating with a new on-site video camera,  

with all sessions being recorded.   

This follows Kent Police advice and guidelines received and will maintain the safety and security 

of volunteers, in cases of harassment and to verify vehicle details required to report offences.   

Another Speed Indicator Device has been budgeted for use 

and will be purchased in due course.  

 We welcome new volunteers to the Group, so we can plan more sessions … 

MORE VOLUNTEERS – MORE SESSIONS HELD – MORE SPEEDERS REPORTED  

 THERE WILL BE A TASTER SESSION ARRANGED SOON, FOR ANYONE and 

EVERYONE WHO JOIN OUR CURRENT VOLUNTEERS AND  

THEY WILL BE AVAILABLE TO SHOW YOU HOW THE SYSTEM & SESSIONS 

OPERATES, BEFORE YOU MAKE A COMMITMENT ONLINE. THEN … 
 

PLEASE CONSIDER JOINING OR ASK OTHERS TO JOIN OUR GROUP,  

by following the instructions below on Kent Police website. 

LINK https://communityspeedwatch.org 

 
 

 

 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Tai Chi - relax and get fit! 
Thursday, 6-7PM 

Capel-le-Ferne Village Hall 

For details contact Anna Dashwood  

07736 849 194       

www.pfstaichi.com 
 

GRAPEVINE ADVERTISING  

from 1st April 2022 
This space could be advertising your commercial /business 

venture or, non-village organisation event. 

Size 9cm x 3.5cm     £15.00               

Size 9cm x 7cm        £22.00 

Size 9cm x 13cm       £30.00.   

Size 20cm x 13cm - £40.00 (½ page) 
For further details contact Parish Clerk at 39 Victoria Road,  

or Tel: 01303 259564. Email: 

clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 

 

                                                 

https://www.capellefernepc.org.uk/speed-watch/
https://communityspeedwatch.org/
mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
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Capel Short Mat Bowls News (CSMBC) 
Contacts 

Barry……………257157       

Wendy………….259120  

Ros……….…….255862      

Rachel…… 07853 193935 

================================================ 

Welcome back and a happy new year to all our members. 

I hope you have all stayed fit and well over the Christmas break. 

The New year has started well with attendances up due in part to our new members 

and friends from the Wear Bay Bowling club joining us.  

Sundays and Wednesdays are doing practically well, long may it last although we could 

do with some extra players on a Tuesday night. 

Negotiations are under way for some friendly matches with other clubs and Rachel has 

organised some internal competitions starting with the singles on 27th February 2pm till 

5pm.  And a Boys V Girls Competition on Sunday 27th March 2pm till 5pm. 

A fish and chip evening on Tuesday 22nd March and our annual Buns and Bowls on 

Friday 15th April 10.30am to 12.30 pm.  

Lastly The AGM will take place on Tuesday 26th April at 7:30pm nominations for 

committee members will go up on the notice board soon. 

I hope to see you all there.  Barry Mansfield - Chairman 
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USEFUL CONTACTS INCLUDING  

ACTIVITIES & CLUBS  

CONTACT NAMES TELEPHONE  

NUMBER 

Police Community Safety Officer Megan Keehner Kent Police 101 

Community Warden  Jan Henry 07811271303  Email: 

jan.henry@kent.gov.uk  

Parish Council Chair Philippa Seager 01303 245254 

Parish Council Clerk Maureen Leppard 01303 259564  Email: 

clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 

Village Hall 

Webmaster/Chairperson 
Sally Cook 253838 / 07730475838 

Village Hall Maintenance Brian Wilson 627172/07916258684 

Village Hall Committee 

Secretary 

Alison Cloake alison.cloake2@btopenworld.com  

Village Hall Committee Lettings   Sue Leaning 

(email preferred) 

07939 095880  Email: 

fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk 

Village Hall Farmers’ Market  Sally Cook 253838 / 07730475838 

Village Hall Committee 

Treasurer 

Sarah Leonard  sarahbridgeland74@hotmail.co.uk 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Derek Jeffrey 01303 259842 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Roy Mann 07725943261 

Village Hall Committee Trustee Jerry Watson 07811987254 

Village Hall Committee Trustee 

100+ Club/Vice Chairperson 

Caroline Bunting Email: c.bunting@btconnect.com 

07885 406433 

Bridge Club Bob Jones 01233 756362 

Brownies Register on website https://www.girlguiding.org.uk/wha

t-we-do/brownies-7-10/ 

Capel Baptist Church Pam Barr 01303 489006 

Capel Cares Janet Milliken 01303 257003 

Capel Ramblers Neil Perrin 01303 243645 

Divas Dance Rebecca Uden 01303 893650 

Fit Friends – Pilates Pam Vivien 01303 244322 

Gardeners Association Vanessa Cook 

Jean Tanton 

01303 256106 

01303 255982 

Household Bill Savers Phil & Karoline Taylor 01303 246887 

Judo Colin Carrott 01303 211594 / 07917131571 

Playgroup Alison Cloake 07977 838609 

Remote Control Car Club Derek Jeffrey 01303 259842 

Short Mat Bowls Ros Chandler 01303 255862 

St Radigunds Church Rev Brian Williams 01303 243784 

St Radigunds Church Events John Oliver 01303 251403 

St Radigunds Church Bookings Audrey Goaten 01303 244735 

St Radigunds Players and Choir Jerry Spillett 01303 242146 

Tai Chi Anna 01304 205405 

Twinning Association Jerry Spillett 01303 242146 

Welcome to Village Letter Jackie Watson 01303 258865 

WI  Caroline Bunting 07885 406433 

Youth Club Simon Withey 07860803767 

CAPEL-LE-FERNE 

WILDLIFE FACEBOOK 

PAGE - SEARCH   

Capel-Le-Ferne Wildlife 

 AND JOIN OTHER 

RESIDENTS DISCUSSING 

ALL THE WILDLIFE  

IN OUR VILLAGE 

 

SIGHTLOSS GROUP: 

The Folkestone Macular Society 

Support Group meets on the last 

Friday each month from 10:30am 

to noon at  

The View Hotel, 30-32 Clifton Rd, 

Folkestone CT20 2EF.  

All welcome. Meeting other people 

with macular disease helps you 

understand your condition, share 

information about treatments and 

stay independent. For more 

information call Margaret on 

01303 226 877 or email:  

help@macularsociety.org 

 

 

 

Shepway Writers Group 

Are you interested in creative 

writing?   

Now's your chance to put pen to 

paper and write short stories, 

poetry, or even that book you've 

been meaning to write.   

Our informal group meets every 

month in Folkestone. It's free to 

join, so why not come along  

and give it a go? 

Contact Graham on 01303 470229 

or 07722 560702. 

 

KNIT & NATTER, REECE 

ADAMS HOUSE,  

CAULDHAM CLOSE 
EVERY THURSDAY,  

2pm - 4pm.  Everyone 

Welcome! 

For more information contact 

Maggie  

01303 245046. 

Food Waste & Rubbish 

Thursdays 

3rd and 17th February 

 

Food Waste and Recycling – 

Thursdays 

10th and 24th February 

 

Garden Waste – Fridays 

11th and 25th February 

 

mailto:jan.henry@kent.gov.uk
mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
mailto:alison.cloake2@btopenworld.com
mailto:fredandsueleaning@yahoo.co.uk
mailto:sarahbridgeland74@hotmail.co.uk
mailto:c.bunting@btconnect.com
https://www.girlguiding.org.uk/what-we-do/brownies-7-10/
https://www.girlguiding.org.uk/what-we-do/brownies-7-10/
mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
mailto:help@macularsociety.org
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CAPEL VEHICLE SERVICES 
All makes of cars serviced and repaired. 

MOT’s & repairs, mechanical and welding. 

Tyres, Exhausts, Batteries Supplied & Fitted 

Competitive rates.  No VAT. 

Friendly efficient service 

Call John Horne 01303 255894 
Local free collection and delivery available if required 

 

 

 
 

NO JANUARY ISSUE       Items for March 2022 issue to be with  

Maureen Leppard (Editor) at 39 Victoria Road, Capel-le-Ferne CT18 7LT,  

(Tel: 01303 259564) or Email: clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com  

by 6pm, Sunday, 13th February 2022.          

PLEASE NOTE IT IS EDITOR’S DECISION ON FINAL CONTENT 

 

 

 

 

G B Haworth 
   

      Painter & Decorator 

      Interior & Exterior 

   Free Estimates Capel - 244206 

  
 

  
 

 

FITTING CREATIONS 

BLINDS – CURTAINS – SHUTTERS 

         
Friendly Family Business 

Local to you 
 

01303 894882       07506 144427 

www.fittingcreations.com 

info@fittingcreations.com 

 
 

 

 

mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
http://www.fittingcreations.com/
mailto:info@fittingcreations.com

